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Honiton Town Council


Minutes of the Policy Committee


Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on the twenty fifth day of JUNE 2007 

Present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V C Whitlock (Town Mayor)
	Cllr Ms S R Holloway 

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr Ms V Ash  **

	Cllr Mrs J F McNally
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr J B Taylor
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr Mrs D Morgan

	
	Cllr Mrs E M Tirard

	
	Cllr C Tratt   **


**  Also District Councillors

1.   To elect a Chair and Vice Chair of the Policy Committee

Cllr Tirard proposed Cllr Holloway and Cllr Casson seconded the proposal. The proposal was carried unanimously

Cllr Holloway then took the Chair for the election of the Vice Chair

and proposed Cllr Tirard this was seconded by Cllr Teare and again carried unanimously.

2.    Apologies for absence

Apologies had been received from, and accepted, from Cllr Hopkins (work), Cllr Gaughan (sick) and Cllr McGuire (work).

3.   Declarations of interest in items on the agenda.

Cllr Whitlock, Cllr Teare, Cllr Holloway and Cllr Tratt declared a personal interest as members of the Emergency Committee for item 4 on the agenda – the Tourist Information Centre.

Cllr Tirard declared a personal interest in the Tourist Information Centre as the Council’s nominated Director of that organisation.

4.    The Tourist Information Centre.   

Cllr Whitlock as Chair of the Emergency Committee summarised the report prepared following the meeting with the Directors of the TIC which was as follows:‑

History

Until 1995 the TIC was run by Robert Davidson and was run in a couple of rooms behind the Angel. It moved into a portacabin on Lace Walk car park and about 5 years later moved into the new premises built and owned by EDDC, a nominal rent was paid. A company limited by guarantee was formed through which the business was conducted.  There was a directorate of three, one Town Council and two Chamber of Commerce nominations.

That situation is still extant.

Running the Company

Since the move into the new building the Company has been supported by a grant from EDDC and the business was run profitably although grants were made from some of the local parish councils and the Town Council. Some two years ago EDDC decided to withdraw the grant of almost £8,000 and since that time the business has struggled.  It has meant that the Directors have had to concentrate their energies on running the business on a shoestring. Certainly the energies of the Directors have been intrepid. They are now looking to secure the future of the TIC for the benefit of the local businesses in the area. One cannot reasonably expect them to run the business in this manner for much longer.

Other Towns

Axminster gave a grant last year of £2,000 for which they precept. Seaton have a similar arrangement the 2007 amount is £14,000. Budleigh make a grant of £6,000 in 3 tranches. Ottery pay the manager’s salary and the bills are paid by the Town Council.

Options for continuation of the TIC

The first option is to let the business stumble from one crisis to another. The main problem with this option is that the Directors will be disillusioned and the Company will have to be wound up. Not, therefore, a long term alternative.

The second option is for the Town Council to take the business under their wing as an “in house” business. The main difficulty with this arrangement is that the Town Councillors would have to run the business via a small committee. The Town Council would not necessarily have the expertise, in years to come, to run this successfully, or even the will to keep it running.  The format of the Limited Company would not be necessary. Grant agencies would be reluctant to support the TIC if so controlled.

The third option would be to continue to make a grant available. A figure of £10,000 in the first year will be required to put the business on a sound financial footing. This could be drawn down in tranches, on a need basis, or when certain milestones are attained. 

The fourth option is to close the TIC. This would be damaging to the local businesses who rely on the TIC’s marketing skills, the local area and visitors.

The fifth option is for the Chamber of Commerce to inject money into the Company. This is not an option for the CoC in view of their current financial constraints. 

Recommendation

It was the recommendation of the Emergency Committee that the third option be implemented, i.e. to approve an overall grant of £10,000 for the financial year 2007/8 subject to application by the Directors. It was felt that the grant of any lesser sum would not be a permanent solution to the problems. 

The meeting then went out of session proposed by Cllr Tirard and Seconded by Cllr Morgan & duly carried.

Colin Wright, Director, of the TIC explained that the income is made in June July & August. Different accommodation has been considered but as the property is held on a peppercorn rent it is not therefore an economic option.

He also explained that the plans they had had been put on hold because of the lack of funds and this was holding back the business considerably. Colin Wright was thanked most sincerely by the Town Mayor for his input into the TIC which was greatly appreciated by the Town. 

The meeting then went back into session

Following a lengthy discussion it was proposed by Cllr Whitlock and seconded by Cllr Casson that option 3 i.e. the recommendation of the Emergency Committee be adopted and this was duly RESOLVED being carried by 13 votes FOR with one abstention.

It was also proposed by Cllr Boom & seconded by Cllr Farnham that the District Councillors be asked to approach EDDC to see if the grant could be re‑instated in view of the income they receive from the Town as a tourist centre. It was so RESOLVED accordingly.

5.   To approve the cost of providing an alarm for the Council Offices.

A verbal estimate had been received for under £500. Cllr Whitlock proposed that it be installed, this was seconded by Cllr Tirard and DULY CARRIED

6.    Cost of providing a payroll service by EDDC

This had been looked at with a view to reducing the overall workload of the Town Clerk. However there was little to be gained in respect of time and it was proposed by Cllr Tirard and seconded by Cllr Teare that the Town Clerk’s recommendation that the status quo be maintained and this was duly carried.

7.    Replacement Roof at the Council Offices

It was suggested that the matter be referred to the Conservation Officer at EDDC regarding the type of slates which would receive approval, it was felt that we should set an example to other property owners in the Town as we are in a Conservation Area. It was also approved to refer the matter for approval to the full Town Council meeting rather than wait until the next Policy Meeting. 

8.    Involvement of people in local council work.

This has arisen following the Devon County Council initiative on Senior Councils and a White Paper last year.  There had been considerable interest when we had highlighted just one problem as evidenced by the turnout for the A35 safety issues and the closure of the hospital. It was therefore felt that on certain issues people do care and will get involved if they feel strongly enough which was also borne out by the MCTi consultation and the presence at the Honiton Show. It was proposed therefore by Cllr Whitlock that a forum be set up to look into the question of what we would like to achieve and to then prioritise those ambitions. It was seconded by Cllr Tirard and carried unanimously.

9.    Littletown Road – Lighting.

It was suggested by Cllr Coombs that Devon County Council be approached to request that one of their trees, overhanging a street light, be cut back and this will be taken forward by the Town Clerk. It was proposed by Cllr Coombs and seconded by Cllr Casson that we should engage with local residents to ascertain their views also referring back to DCC to see if funds are available in this new financial year. This should be copied to our County Councillor.

Cllr Whitlock proposed & Cllr Casson seconded that the meeting came out of session and this was carried

10.   Roundball Wood

Mr Howe was asked to explain the background to the request. He stated that about 5/6 years ago when the tenancy agreement was signed there was no fencing work done and there had been little spent since that time.

The meeting went back into session. 

Cllr Whitlock proposed, and Cllr Tratt seconded, the proposal that the Town Clerk be delegated the authority to get the work done and this was duly carried. It was noted that the estimated cost of providing a new fence and removal of various bushes, undergrowth and one tree at Roundball Wood was  

£1880 and another estimate of £4,130 + VAT had been obtained. A third estimate was awaited. 

11.   High Street Water Channel 

Cllr Coombs outlined the history of the water channel and it was agreed the Town Clerk  should try to arrange for the channel to be surveyed with a camera to ascertain the blockages, if the cost is under £200. It would of course form part of the Glen Project when the application of the next tranche of funding is considered, this will be progressed by Cllrs Boom, Casson & Coombs.

12.   Section 137 Expenditure

The expenditure under Section 137 for 2007/8 is limited to £5.64 (previously £5.44) per elector per annum, this was noted.

13. Car Allowance

It was proposed by Cllr Casson and seconded by Cllr Teare that the mileage allowance be retained at the Revenue & Customs rate of 40p per mile noting the National Joint Council are recommending 55.8p per mile.

14.   Computer box

Cllr Whitlock proposed and Cllr Tirard seconded that a secure “box” for the CCTV system be purchased up to a maximum of £300.

15.   Name Blocks

It was felt that a computer generated name would be sufficient rather than spend the money on formal blocks. Cllr Taylor agreed to liaise with the Town Clerk accordingly. 

16.   CCTV System

Cllr Tirard proposed & Cllr Teare seconded the proposal that the bill for the CCTV pass through the accounts and this proposal was carried.

17. The Chair closed the meeting at 8.55 p.m.

Copies of this document are available in large print

Signed Chair
                                                                        9th July 2007 


